M I N U T E S

TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

MAY 31, 2005 - PUBLIC MEETING

The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met on Tuesday, May 31, 2005, 7:00 p.m. in the large courtroom of the county courthouse for the purpose of conducting a public meeting to give the public a first view of the proposed budget for FY 2005-2006.  Chairman Ray Miller presided over the meeting.  There were approximately 15 people in the audience.
Commissioners present:  Chairman Ray Miller, Commissioners Jason Chappell, David Guice, Jeff Duvall and Kelvin Phillips.  
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, County Attorney David Neumann, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Sheriff Geof Shepherd, Personnel Director Sheila Cozart, EMS Director Bobby Cooper, Finance Director Gay Poor, Deanna Medford from the Finance Department and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover
Media representatives:  The Transylvania Times, Stephen Sacco
The chairman called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and stated that this was a public meeting for information only, called to make a brief presentation of the proposed budget to the public to make them aware of the major issues in the budget and to allow for questions.  The chairman explained the budget process that is followed by the county.  The budget workshops will begin on June 2, 2005 at the Recreation Center.  Commissioners will then hear appeals and work out a final proposed budget.  A public hearing on the proposed budget will be held in the large courtroom at 7:00 pm on June 20, 2005, and the budget will be approved on June 27th at a regular meeting.

The manager presented an overview of the budget, including a description of county departments and organizational chart.  Although some departments are not directly controlled by the county, the board of commissioners controls the spending of those departments.  The Board of Education is partially funded by county funds. 
Among items noted were:

· There is a $59 million increase in the tax base in the coming year.

· There is a $4.0 million (12.5%) increase from the net operational budget of last year. 

· Sales tax was better this year than anticipated and will continue to grow (particularly due to Lowe’s).  
· Interest rates are rising and will increase revenue from interest next year.  
· There is a $3.4 million (10.6%) increase in revenue over last year.  However, revenues will not offset expenses, and a deficit of $0.6 million remains.  Add to that other identified needs for major facilities projects of $2.1 million and a reserve of $2.6 million for landfill cell #5, the total projected shortfall is $3.2 million. 
· The manager has recommended total major items in the amount of $2.3 million, which was reduced by $1.64 million from the requested amount.
In order to meet the shortfall, we would have to 1) further reduce spending, 2) take from the fund balance, or 3) increase ad valorem tax rate.

What else should be considered as we plan for the future?  We need to address additional space and safety at the courthouse, a new jail and law enforcement center, re-use of facilities as they become available (old library, jail, law enforcement center and administration building), expansion of child development center, purchase of voting machines, and building of an animal shelter.  The anticipated cost of these future projects is $47.4 million.  
How do we do this?  The manager recommended that we do this in a pay-as-you-go process.  He described how the fund balance is used.  Some items in the fund balance are mandatory to have available, plus a certain level of undesignated fund balance is mandated by state law.  Transylvania County has a goal of 20% undesignated fund balance.  Some monies are set aside for specific purposes in the designated fund balance.  The total fund balance is $25.6 million, and the total required designated fund balance is $12.0 million, leaving $13.6 million available for the different projects that have been identified by the space needs study (at $47.4 million).  The difference is $33.7 million.  In order to do these projects, we would have to borrow $35 million, which would necessitate a 7.8 cent increase in the tax rate.
Those present were given a copy of the manager’s budget highlights for their review.  
Following the presentation by the manager, there was a short question and answer period.  
The chairman reiterated the times for the upcoming budget workshops and public hearing, and thanked everyone who came out that night.  Mr. John Passmore, Taxpayers’ Watch Group, thanked the board of commissioners for conducting the meeting.  
No action was taken during the meeting.
There being no further business, Commissioner Guice moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m.







_____________________________








Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
ATTEST:
_____________________________

Clerk to the Board
PAGE  
2


05/31/05


